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cases, an employee is allowed to receive pay in excess of what he/she normally would 
be allowed to receive on a biweekly basis. 
 
Sec. 8  What is the annual maximum earnings limitation?  In any calendar year 
during which an employee has performed emergency or mission-critical work as defined 
above, an employee may receive premium pay only to the extent that the payment does 
not cause the total of his/her basic pay and premium pay for the calendar year to exceed 
the rate of basic pay for a GS-15, step 10 (including any locality pay or special rate of 
pay) in effect on the last day of the calendar year, or the annual rate payable for level V 
of the Executive Schedule in effect on the last day of the calendar year, whichever is 
greater.  
 
Sec. 9  Who has the authority to declare an emergency or determine that work is 
mission-critical?  The Director is the Service official who has the authority to make such 
declarations and determinations for employees.  This authority cannot be further 
delegated.  All employees are governed by the decision of the Director in determining 
whether or not an emergency exists or if work is mission-critical.  This also applies to 
employees serving on a detail with another bureau or agency.  A determination made by 
an official of another bureau or agency does not apply to nor supersede a decision made 
by the Service Director, including a determination made by the FLETC Director.   
 
Sec. 10  Who has responsibilities under this Order? 
 
 a.   Regional Directors; Manager, California/Nevada Operations Office; Chief, 
Law Enforcement; and Assistant Directors will sign requests for approval of an 
emergency determination or a determination that work is mission-critical and forward the 
request to the Washington Office Division of Human Resources (HR). 

 
 b.   The Assistant Director – Budget, Planning and Human Resources is 
responsible for establishing Servicewide policy relative to the administration of premium 
pay and for ensuring that the use of premium pay is appropriate and in compliance with 
regulations and Service, as well as Departmental, policy. 
 
 c. Supervisors will evaluate work demands and methods of accomplishment, 
enlisting cost-effective measures when making expenditures for premium pay and will 
make recommendations to approving officials.  They are responsible for ensuring, to the 
extent possible, that they do not require their employees to work when it is known that the 
employees will not receive compensation for their time because of the biweekly pay cap.  
Upon realizing that a potential emergency or mission-critical situation exists, supervisors 
must immediately initiate the necessary paperwork (see Section 11) and forward it 
through the appropriate channels to the Washington Office HR to seek a determination.  
They are also responsible for ensuring that the requests they sign for determinations 
under this Order contain all the necessary information for the Director to make a decision.  
Supervisors are further responsible for ensuring that the Director has declared an 
emergency or determined that work is mission-critical prior to attempting to lift the 
biweekly pay cap for an employee. 
 






